Minutes of the Technical Committee meeting for the S-1012 Regional Research Committee 

S-1012 Nutrition and Management of Swine for Increased Reproductive Efficiency

Rosen Plaza Hotel, Orlando, Florida
January 3-4, 2008

 

S-1012 Members present were:


Alabama

L. I. Chiba


Arkansas

C. V. Maxwell


Florida

J. H. Brendemuhl


Georgia

C. R. Dove


Kentucky

M. D. Lindemann


Louisiana

L. L. Southern


Minnesota

S. Baidoo

North Carolina
E. van Heugten


Oklahoma

S. Carter


Virginia 

A. F. Harper

Department Head Monitor:  Alan Mathew, Department Head,




University of Tennessee, Knoxville, TN

Administrative Advisor:    Nancy M Cox, Director, Kentucky Agricultural Experiment Station, Associate Dean for Research

University of Kentucky College of Agriculture, Lexington, KY 40546-0091

CSREES Representative: Charlotte Kirk Baer, Program Leader, Animal Systems – Nutrition


USDA-CREES, 3441 Waterfront Center, 800 Ninth St., S.W.


Washington, D. C. 20024


202-401-6848,  cbaer@csrees.usda.gov 

NCCC-42 Members present:


Gary Cromwell (KY), Jim Nelssen (KS), Phil Miller (NE), Mike Azain (GA), Sung Woo Kim (NC), Don Mahan (OH), Hans Stein (IL), Gretchen Hill (MI), Olayiwola Adeola (IN), Neal Merchen (IL, Administrative Advisor).
Invited Guests:
Gustavo Lima, Swine and Poultry National Research Center, Concordia, SC. Brazil.

Qingping Liu, International Ingredients Corp, Tampa, Fl.
Jim Sullivan, AFIA President, International Ingredients Corp, St. Louis, Mo.
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Thursday January 3, 2008

(8:00 A.M.) The joint session of the NCCC-42 and S-1012 committee’s annual meetings was opened by Dr. Kim.  Dr. Kim made opening remarks and welcomed everyone on behalf of Dr. Dove and himself.  

Dr. Kim introduced the officers of the NCCC-42 Committee:  Dr. Kim, chairman; Dr. Adeola, Vice-Chair; and Dr. Azain, Secretary.  
Dr. Dove introduced the officers for the S-1012 Committee: Dr. Dove, Chairman; Dr. Lindemann, Vice-Chair; and Dr. Radcliffe, Secretary.  In Dr. Ratcliff’s absence it was noted that Dr. Dove would take the minutes of the S-1012 Committee meeting. 
 

Comments from the Administrative Advisor(s)

Dr. Neal Merchen (NCCC-42) welcomed everyone. Dr. Merchen noted that this was a writing year for the NCCC-42 committee and made some comments as to how the committee needed to proceed, briefly going through the approval process.  Dr. Merchen reminded both committees that meeting minutes and accomplishments have to be reported within 60 days.   Dr. Merchen discussed a report from the Food and Agricultural Education System documenting the continued decrease in graduate students in the Animal Sciences. The number of graduate students is about 50% of what it was in the 1990’s.  The number of M.S. and Ph.D. students has decreased 10-15% over the past 2 years.  Dr. Merchen recommended that we discuss the need for graduate students and the consequences of the decreased number of qualified graduates in the swine nutrition area.   Several questions followed concerning the cost and availability of faculty and graduate students. 

 

Dr. Merchen spoke briefly of the career and accomplishments of Dr. Tim Stahly. The Committees observed a moment of silence in the memory of Dr. Tim Stahly.   Dr. Cromwell discussed the possibility of contributing to a memorial for Dr. Stahly. Dr. Cromwell has been in contact with Dr. Meghan Wulster-Radcliffe at ASAS and she was forwarding the materials needed to make contributions to the memorial to the meeting.   The motion was made (Cromwell) and seconded (Nelssen) that the joint committees make a contribution to a memorial for Dr. Stahly and that Dr. Cromwell would coordinate.  Motion passed unanimously. 

 
Comments from the Department Head Monitor:

Dr. Alan Mathew, Department Head monitor (S-1012), gave greetings from the Department Heads Committee and expressed his appreciation to the committees for their hard work and dedication.  Dr. Mathew specifically indicated his appreciation for the manner in which the Committees kept the information on NIMSS up to date. 
 

Station Reports were given by Dr’s. Stein, Nelssen, Miller, van Heugten, Brendemuhl, Harper and Maxwell. 
 

Comments from the CSREES Representative:

 

Ms. Charlotte Baer, CSREES-USDA, made comments concerning CSREES budgets (provided handout), reorganization of USDA, NRI programs, and stakeholder input forms.  She discussed collaboration with U.S. Pork Center of Excellence Swine Schools and swine nutrition guide, E-extension (DAIReXNET), NAID extension resource center, and the NRC.  The future of animal nutrition and extension outreach efforts was also discussed. 

 

A short break followed at 9:45
S-1012 Committee session:

Dr. Dove convened the S-1012 session at 10:15.  It was noted that the agenda as distributed would be followed. 
 

Minutes from the 2007 meeting were approved with the notation that Dr. Dove was not on the list of attendees (Brendemuhl/Southern).
 

Dr. N. Cox discussed the timelines for submission of the minutes of the meeting and the new project. It was noted that the minutes are due within 60 days of the meeting and that the minutes need to be approved before posting.  Dr. Cox indicated that the new project should be submitted to the Southern Multi-State Research Committee prior to late March.  She indicated that the project needed to include other disciplines and show impact.  It was recommended that the new project include extension personnel and that   International collaborations were good.  It was suggested that we highlight the interaction with the NCCC-42 committee and document input/cooperation with industry.  Dr. Cox asked about including an animal well being slant to the project and if we needed to include culling/longevity information in our projects.

 

Review of past projects:

 

Vitamin A – Dr. Lindemann reported that the galley prints have been returned to JAS, and that the paper is on the prepublication list.  The committee expressed it's thanks to Dr. Lindemann for his hard work on the paper.

 

Phytase – Dr Radcliffe was not present at the meeting. Dr. Radcliffe had sent an email indicating that he had the data and was working on a draft paper.  The Committee asked Dr. Maxwell to coordinate with Dr. Radcliffe to get the paper written.  Abstract for Feb. is goal

 

Fiber – Dr. Southern reported that the fiber paper had been submitted to the Journal of Animal Science. The committee expressed thanks to Dr. Southern for his hard work on the paper.  The paper is currently in review with the JAS.  If paper does not receive a favorable review from JAS, it will be submitted to Professional Animal Scientist.

 

Review of current project objectives:

 

Sow Nutrient Survey --  Dr. van Heugten reported that a small number of samples had been collected.  For the project to yield valuable data, more samples need to be submitted.  It was recommended that Dr. van Heugten send an email to all stations who committed to study asking for samples by 2/1/08.

 

Low Protein – Dr. Brendemuhl reported on the status of the low protein project.  Dr. Southern (LSU) has sows started on the project.  Dr. Dove (GA), Dr. van Heugten (NC) and Dr. Maxwell (AR) indicated that they would put sows on in the next couple months. It was discussed that we need to find a location to analyze the fecal and urine nitrogen and plasma urea nitrogen.  It was confirmed that stations could start with the lactation diet/treatments and then use the common gestation diet after start. 

 

Carnitine – Dr. Dove reported that GA, KY and VT have completed animals on the project and that there should be enough sows completed for an abstract and paper.   Dr. Dove asked that all data be forwarded to him within the next two weeks.  Dr. Dove indicated that assuming he got the data in a timely manner, that an abstract for Feb. would be the goal.

 

Particle Size – Dr. Maxwell reported that to date, no sows had been placed on the particle size objective.  This is due to a lack of grinding ability/capacity at most stations.  Stations were not able to accurately grind feed to the needed particle sizes. The objective was discussed and it was decided that the Committee would drop this objective.  

 

Discussion of objectives for project to be submitted in 2008:

 

Organic Minerals -- Dr. Maxwell gave an overview of the objective.  After some discussion it was suggested that the organics replace 50 ppm Zn, 20 ppm Cu and 10 ppm Mn of the total minerals.  It was noted that we need to add culling rate and reason for culling to data collected. The need/use of organic Se was discussed.  It was determined that .15 ppm organic Se of some type and .15 ppm inorganic Se should be included in all diets. 
The S-1012 Committee agreed to meet for an hour after the afternoon joint session and broke for lunch at 12:15 PM.
 

 

Joint Session:

 

The joint session was convened by Dr. Dove at 1:10 PM.
 

There was a short discussion of meeting dates for 2009 joint meeting.  The consensus first choice was Jan 6 and 7 (Tues-Wed).  Dr. Brendemuhl was asked to check with the hotel as to availability.

 

Dr. Nancy Cox thanked everyone for their hard work they put forth toward the committees and, discussed the brain trust that was present in the joint meeting which has been going on since 1995.  Dr. Cox encouraged everyone to take advantage of these opportunities. 

 
Station reports were presented by Drs. Dove/Azain, Hill, Chiba, Cromwell/Lindemann, and Lima.
 

The NRC and Beyond:

Ms. Charlotte Kirk Baer presented her thoughts on the current development and publishing of new NRC reports. She pointed out that a number of organizations have highlighted the need to revise the current publications and that there are several voids in the current system.  She explained that the mission and the role of the National Research Council has been to monitor and report advances and to provide updated recommendations for the feeding of various livestock and research animal species, but the funding for these activities is a challenge.  Neither USDA nor FDA has enough discretionary funds to fund a new report.  Under the current system, it costs ~$400,000 for each new NRC publication. Ms. Baer reminded the group that a 2002 review of the Committee on Animal Nutrition (CAN) reported that the primary users of the guides wanted updated revisions, but were not willing or able to pay the cost for such efforts and it was not likely that sufficient funding could be secured from external sources to keep the series viable. The review indicated that the report series could be self-supporting; however, to date the reports are not completely self-supporting under a new framework of operation. Stakeholder groups, FDA, and the feed industry are asking that USDA assume greater responsibility for the development of nutrient requirement recommendations.  Ms. Baer indicated that USDA, FDA, and other organizations may have limited funds that could potentially be directed toward a modified process. Considerable discussion followed as to how to best get a new report written/published.  The consensus was that Ms. Baer should pursue a way to get a publication moving forward through alternate means. Several members of the Committees (Hill, Cromwell, Dove and Southern) agreed to serve as a liaison group between the committees and Ms. Baer for further discussions of this matter. The discussions were followed by a short break.

Dr. Dove called the meeting back to order at 3:15.  Dr. Jim Sullivan (International Ingredient Corp., St. Louis), current President of AFIA was introduced to the group.  Dr. Sullivan thanked the group for inviting him to participate in the meeting and then gave a brief over view of his company and of the activities with which it was involved.  Dr. Sullivan then discussed the new AFIA and industry issues in swine nutrition.  Dr. Sullivan indicated that Dr. Donald Orr was the President-Elect for AFIA.   Dr. Sullivan gave a brief over-view of the current organization of AFIA and the changes that have taken place within the organization over the last year.  Dr. Sullivan then went on to discuss the Swine Industry Survey of Research Priorities that AFIA conducted.  He pointed out one of the big concerns of the industry was the lack of graduate students, particularly Ph.D. students, graduating and entering into the industry. 
Dr. Sullivan summarized the data from the survey and indicated from an industry perspective, that the top research priorities in nursery pigs were alternative energy and protein ingredients, lactose alternatives, antibiotic alternatives, probiotics/prebiotics and enzymes.  In the grower/finisher area the top research priorities were alternative ingredients, enzymes, immunity and disease management, meat quality, weight variation, waste and odor reduction, food safety and feed strategies for natural pork production.  In the area of sow nutrition, the survey indicated that the top priorities were alternative ingredients, sow longevity, Ca/P/Phytase and mineral requirements for modern sows, ideal protein ratios and amino acid requirements, improved fiber utilization, stall vs pen feeding, and feeding programs for later weaned sows.  The survey also pointed out that there were a number of general nutrition priorities that would be applicable to all ages of swine, these included alternative feeds/by-products, enzymes, probiotics/prebiotics, pork quality and safety, and mycotoxin control.  Dr. Sullivan pointed out that the larger integrators were most interested in alternative ingredients, substitutes for lactose and specialty protein sources, the minimum energy requirement at all phases of production, the use of high fiber feedstuffs/enzymes and pork quality and safety.  Integrators were also interested in research dealing with pelleted vs meal feeding, mycotoxin thresholds and binders, mineral replacements, infection and disease models and ways to deal with the sky-rocketing P prices. Dr. Sullivan pointed out that the overall research emphasis from an industry perspective was to minimize feed costs, optimize efficiency and maximize output.  He also pointed out that integrators were looking for the best return over feed costs.  A good discussion of Dr. Sullivan’s presentation followed.
Drs. Adeola, Southern, Carter, Baidoo, and Mahan presented station reports.
Dr. Mahan presented an update of the joint NCCC-042/S-1012 Se project, Dr. Mahan passed out the data that he has summarized and led a discussion of the data.  

 

 Dr. Dove adjourned the joint session at 5:35 PM.
 
S-1012 Committee session
Dr. Dove convened the S-1012 Committee at 5:40 PM.
 

The committee finished the discussion of organic minerals, focusing on the need to possibly increase the level of organic Se in the diets. Dr. Maxwell agreed to have revised protocol returned by Jan. 18, 2008. 

 

Dr. Lindemann gave an overview of the virginiamycin protocol. He suggested that the dietary levels of virginiamycin be included either as a factorial or as 3 or 2 treatments.  The committee discussed the merits of each and agreed that using 2 or 3 treatments would be preferable.  Dr. Lindemann indicated that the collection of fecal and milk samples would be optional.  It was noted that this antibiotic is not approved for sows, however it is approved for grow/finish pigs at 5, 10, or 20 g/t.  Dr. Lindemann was asked to check with the manufacturer as to the interest in feeding the antibiotic to sows.
 

After some discussion it was moved and seconded (Brendemuhl/Southern) that we only do 3 objectives.  Motion passed. It was decided that we would wait until after we had discussed all 4 of the proposed objectives to make a decision as to which was deleted.  

 

Dr. Dove gave an overview of the copper objective.  There was some discussion as to the source of the copper.  No one present had any objections to the source proposed.  Dr. Lima brought up some concerns about the potential for parakeratosis.  The committee felt that the proposed dietary zinc levels would be adequate to prevent this issue. 
Dr. Dove adjourned the meeting at 6:15 PM
 

 

Friday 1/4/08

S-1012 Committee session

Dr. Dove convened the S-1012 committee session at 8:00 AM.
The officer positions were discussed.  It was agreed that the normal process of moving up one position would be followed.  It was however noted that Dr. Radcliffe had indicated that he may not be able to participate in the future.  The committee decided to elect a new vice chair.   Dr. Lindemann was moved up to the Chair position.  Dr. van Heugten was elected Vice-Chair and Dr. Dove was elected Secretary.
 

There was no other old or new business to be brought before the Committee.
Discussion of New objectives (cont.)
 

The committee continued the discussion of the copper objective.  It was recommended that blood and fecal collections be included in the objective.  The committee felt that a blood sample for LH analysis near weaning would be of value.  Fecal grab samples would be analyzed for Cu content. It was suggested that the study be left as a 2 x 2 factorial. 

 

Dr. Southern gave an overview of the Appetein objective.  He pointed out that there is very limited data on the product at this time.  Several items related to the objective were discussed.  These included whether a small titration study would be of any use, if a 3rd treatment would be needed.  It was noted that the data needed to reflect seasonal variations.  

 

General Discussion of the new project:

 

Dr. Dove requested that all objective coordinators send him the edited objectives by January 18 so that he could finalize the project by the middle of February. 

 

There was a general discussion of the strengths and weaknesses of each objective. 

After some discussion, the committee ranked the objectives and selected the 3 strongest objectives.  The committee voted to drop the virginiamycin objective from the project. 

 

The committee was polled as to what objectives they were willing to commit to.  The objective coordinators all felt they would have enough participation to make each objective a valid study.
 

After some discussion, the Committee agreed that sows needed to be started on the low protein objective before July 1, 2008.   

 

The motion was made and seconded (Lindemann/Harper) that Dr. Lima be invited to join the committee with the new project. The motion passed.  Following the vote, a short break was taken.
Joint Session

Dr. Dove convened the joint session at 10:40 AM.

 

An over-view of the ongoing projects that the committees could work on jointly was given. 
 

NCCC-042 projects.
 

Dr. Stein discussed a nursery project that Dr. Pettigrew was asking for participation in.  The project involves feeding various acids to nursery pigs, collecting weight, and feed intake data. The study has 7 treatments, and each station would need to do at least 2 replications.  Dr. Pettigrew will supply acids. The dietary treatments include 2 levels of inorganic (phosphoric), 2 levels of a mix of organic, 1 mix of inorganic and organic, a negative control, and a positive control diet.  The study needs to be completed in 2008.  Dr. Maxwell indicated he would like to participate.   

 

Dr. Cromwell discussed an ongoing DDGS study. Currently 10 stations are participating in the project to evaluate 0, 15, 30, or 45% DDGS in the diet.  There are some supplemental amino acids added to the diet.  The study will analyze for fatty acids and iodine value in fat.  

 

The NCCC-42 committee indicated that they would have a project involving phase feeding sows in gestation forthcoming.

 

S-1012 projects:

 

Dr. Brendemuhl briefly discussed the low protein objective and invited members of NCCC-42 to participate. He indicated that sows needed to be started on the project by July 1.  Dietary treatments include low CP with valine, low CP without valine and control.

 

The objectives of the new project were briefly presented. There was some discussion on the organic mineral objective.  It was questioned whether there is a need to evaluate multiple sources of trace minerals, organic and inorganic. 

 

 Announcements:
Dr. Brendemuhl reported that the hotel had the dates we had requested available. Next year’s meetings will be January 6-7, 2009, with January 5 a travel day.  The room rate will be $100.00.  Both committees agreed that a 1.5 day meeting would be adequate.

The committees expressed their appreciation to Joel for his hard work setting up the meeting.

 

Dr. Cromwell spoke on the Tim Stahly memorial.  The memorial will be used to either support graduate travel to national meetings or 1 time symposia in his honor.  There was some discussion as to which was a better option.  It was suggested it could be used for scholarships for grad students in swine.  Final decision is up to ASAS Foundation. Dr. Cromwell announced that over $600.00 had been collected at the meeting to go toward this memorial.
Dr. Kim gave an update on the symposia to be held at the National ASAS meetings. The symposia topics will include: the past, present and future of non-ruminant nutrition; mineral absorption, what is known; oxidative stress and antioxidants; energy systems and alternative energy sources.
 
Dr. Kim announced that the NCCC-42 officers for 2008 would be Dr. Adeola, Chair; Dr. Azain, Vice Chair; Dr. Kerr, Secretary.

Dr. Dove announced that the S-1012 officers for 2008 would be Dr. Lindemann, Chair, Dr. van Heugten, Vice-Chair; Dr. Dove, Secretary.
 

Brian Kerr gave an update on the Iowa State positions.
 

The committees expressed their appreciation to Dr. Kim and Dr. Dove for their efforts of putting the meeting together.

 

It was moved, seconded and passed that the meeting be adjourned at 11:26 AM.

 

 

Respectively submitted:
C. Robert Dove

2007 Chairman, S-1012

